 Some Frequently Asked Questions (FAQ)
I hate Windows Vista.  Now that Windows 7 is out, should I upgrade?

   Quick answer: No.  Longer answer: It depends on the intensity of your hatred, combined you’re your willingness to try new things.  Here are a few facts about Windows 7 that may help you decide.  Windows 7’s appearance is a lot like Vista.  Buying just an upgrade that allows you to go from Vista to Windows 7 costs about $120.  Upgrade process is supposed to be easy.  There are some neat features in Windows 7 that are not in Vista, but I’m not sure these alone are worth the money.   It is not recommended that you go from Windows XP to 7, because that amounts to skipping a generation of Windows.  Windows 7 is advertised as less of a memory hog (doesn’t need as much RAM) than Vista but I’m not sure I believe all the hype.  If you have 2GB of RAM, Vista should run just fine. If you buy a new machine today it will have 7 on it.  That’s fine.  If you have Vista, I don’t think I’d go through the expense and change voluntarily.
I am in the market for a new computer, should I get a desktop or a laptop?
   Either choice has its pros and cons.  With a desktop you get the most for your money.  Since everything is separate - monitor, tower, speakers, camera, keyboard and mouse - it is easy to upgrade one component, such as a larger monitor.  The negative is there are a lot of wires and it tends to be stationary.  With a laptop you have compact portability.  Laptops have built-in wireless capability (some newer desktops have wireless too) and often a built-in camera.  Laptops are a little more expensive.  Also you can’t get really big screens with a laptop.  If you are only going to have one computer a laptop might be the better choice.
Should I turn my computer off every night or leave it on?
   If you’d like to start an argument at a party, just present this question.  Ask 100 people and the vote will likely be 51-49 and I’m not sure who’d win – and people will argue loudly.  I leave my computers on.  Here are the pros and cons.  Leaving it on allows you to schedule time-consuming things such as scans, updates, disk defrags and backups at night.  But, leaving it on uses a small amount of power.  Power usage can be minimized by turning monitor off or setting it to go to sleep.  Also there is some benefit to the cleansing that takes place during a reboot.  Leaving it on saves the two minutes of boot time the next day.  In the end, make your own decision and it’s probably best if you don’t broadcast your choice.  Certainly turn laptops off to pack or transport them and turn desktops off if you’re going to be gone for a while.
I’m confused between Windows 7 and Microsoft Office 2007.  What’s the difference?
   First of all, the naming of these two, very different products, is unfortunate.  Windows 7, name such because it is the seventh generation of the Windows Operating System, came out in Oct of 2009.  Office 2007, whose core components are MS Word, Excel and PowerPoint actually did come out in 2007.  They are not really related.  Office 2007 can be loaded on a computer running XP or Vista.  Office 2007 is actually the 12th generation of that office production suite. (There is a 2010 version of Office that in now the most current version)
   Here are a couple of other things that add to the confusion.  Until version 2007, every Word Document had a .doc extension.  Excel had extension .xls.  With the introduction of version 2007 the extension for Word Documents became .docx and for Excel became .xlsx.  Regardless of what benefits Microsoft saw in this change, it generated a great deal of grief - because documents created in version 2007 (with the docx extension) cannot be opened in previous versions of Word (Office).  There is an easy fix, but it is up to the person running 2007.  When saving a document in 2007, the author can do a ‘save as’ and choose to save it in the .doc format (Word 97-2003 Document).
   Also Office 2007’s appearance is quite a bit different from its predecessors.  Instead of a menu across the top, it uses what are called ribbons.  According to Microsoft, they did a lot of testing and this change, when mastered, leads to better productivity.  However, if you have been a Word or Excel user for ten years and the format suddenly changes, you may be justifiably upset.  If you get the new 2007 version there is a significant learning curve that must be dealt with.  The latest version (2010) fixed a few of the obvious shortcomings of version 2007 but it retains the same format.  Many folks would still rather stick with 2003. 
What is the difference between a right and left mouse click and a double click?

   This may sound awfully basic, but there is a certain amount of confusion about the basic mouse functions.  Moving the mouse causes the pointer to move around the screen.  Pointer can take the form of an arrow, a hand with a pointing finger, an “I beam” or some other symbol depending on the application you are in.  Clicking the left button chooses things - i.e. if your pointer is an arrow it can choose the item that is being pointed to.  If your pointer shows in the form of a hand (with pointing finger extended), left clicking can choose to send you to the website in reference.  Double clicking the left button usually activates things.  (When you hear “double click”, it ALWAYS means the left button.)  The right button usually brings a Menu into view.  The menu will be different, depending on where the pointer in located when you right click.  The wheel between the buttons is used to scroll up and down.  In most cases the wheel does the same thing as the scroll bar on the right of many screens. (In certain applications, however, the turning of the wheel can zoom and unzoom a picture.)
How do I properly shut down my computer?

   Proper shut down is done with the mouse and/or keyboard, not with the physical on/off button.  To turn a computer off (in XP) click on the Start Button, click on Turn Off Computer, then choose Turn Off; (in Vista or Win 7) click on the Start Button (circle in lower left), find and point to the right-pointing arrowhead at the bottom right and a menu will appear with shut down options.  Point to the one you want and click on it.  If you computer freezes up and does not respond to mouse movement, as a last resort you can use the power button.  You may have to press it and hold it in for five to seven seconds before the machine will power down.  
How do I add or remove things from my Desktop?
   Your desktop is the main screen that opens when you turn your computer on.  The background is called the wallpaper.  Icons of frequently used applications usually appear on the desktop.  When a computer is new the desktop may not look exactly the way you want it to look.  Most icons on this screen are shortcuts (pointers to the actual programs).  Shortcuts can be recognized by the small arrow at the lower left of the icon.  Shortcuts can be deleted without much fear.  Point at the shortcut and right click it to produce a menu, find the word delete on the menu, point at that word and left click it.  It will warn you that you are about to delete the icon.  Left click yes.
   To add an icon, find the application name in the All Programs menu, right click it, point to the Send To entry in the menu (this will cause a fly-out menu to appear) and then left click on Desktop (Create Shortcut).  This will add the desired icon.

   Another way to make your desktop more clean looking is to create a new folder on your desktop and call it “Seldom Used Icons”.  To create the folder, right click on the desktop, point to New and click on Folder.  Name it accordingly.  Now when this appears you can click and drag (Point to an icon, left click and hold, move unused icon “over” the new folder and let go of the mouse button.  Icon will be moved there.  When those icons are needed, simply double click this folder and it will show you the list.  

My Screen Saver comes on too quickly.  How do I delay it?
   Display settings, including screen saver delay, are found in the Control Panel by double clicking the Display icon.  A quick way to get there is to point to an empty area on your desktop, right click and choose Properties (Personalize in Vista and Win 7) from the menu.  In XP, choose the Screen Saver Tab and change the number of minutes before initiation.
How do I properly remove programs from my computer?

   Often it is necessary to remove an unwanted program from your computer.  New units often come with things installed that you don’t want.  These may be free trial versions of programs that will want payment in a month or so.  To remove a program properly, click Start, Control Panel (in Classic View), then double click Add/Remove Programs (in XP) or double click Programs and Features (in Vista and Win 7).  When the list appears, right click on the program you want to get rid of and choose remove or Uninstall.  This will get rid of any settings that this program may have changed.
How can I speed up a slow computer?
There is really no quick answer to this question but I will try.  Technology in personal computers advances so fast that they double their capability about every 18 months to two years.  This means if you have a computer that is six years old or more, it is going to appear slow compared to today’s new units.  There are still things you can do:
   Increase memory – Old units may have come with as little as 256 MB of RAM.  Increasing RAM is fairly inexpensive and easy to do.  It is probably the single most economical hardware upgrade you can make.

   Insure machine is Virus free - Have an efficient virus checker that is up to date and running daily.  I am personally NOT a fan of Norton Antivirus or McAfee Antivirus because they really bog down machines - especially older ones.  Just the presence or Norton can slow your machine down.  It is not an efficient program.  If you are running Norton, even if you have paid for it, I would strongly suggest you uninstall it (go to Control Panel, Add/Remove Programs, right click on Norton and remove it) (In Vista or Win 7, go to Control Panel, choose Programs and Features, right click Norton and remove it).  In its place, install AVG Anti Virus, Free Version (from www.free.grisoft.com).  Current AVG Free Version is number 10.0.
   Control Spyware - There are several free programs that do this, including Spybot-Search and Destroy (sounds really important).  Spy Sweeper from Webroot is a well respected program that costs in the neighborhood of $25.  I use a free one and it does a good job.  This should be run at least once per week

   Limit programs that execute at boot time - Left click Start, then Run and type in “msconfig” (In Vista and Win 7, left click Start, then type “msconfig” in the box that shows “Start Search” in it.)  Under the General Tab, choose Selective Startup.  Then go to the Startup Tab and remove the check marks from entries you don’t need.  Anything that is checked is starting at boot time.  This is a little tricky since it isn’t obvious what each entry controls.  There are a number of websites that can guide you through choosing which entries to Uncheck.

Are there more things to do to keep my computer running well?

   Yes. This is actually an extension of the previous question.  Computers can get their hard drive cluttered with unnecessary files.  You can do a quick Disk Clean Up by going to Start, All Programs, Accessories, System Tools and then choosing Disk Clean up.  After analysis, this gives you the opportunity to get rid of temporary files that are not needed.  Do this once a week or so.

   Disk Defragmentation can help too, but can take a while.  Let the operating system analyze the disk to see if defragging is needed.  Start, All Programs, Accessories, System Tools, Disk Defragmentation and then choose Analyze.  This will suggest doing it now or not.  In Vista and Win 7 defrag can be set to run automatically.
Windows has a firewall.  Is it dangerous to turn it off?

   Only turn your firewall off if you have a router in your house.  The router serves as a hardware firewall.  Otherwise use the windows firewall to discourage intruders.  Many virus checkers such as Norton, Webroot, McAfee and other have their own firewall.  This can really cause havoc.   Beware of trying to keep too safe.  Having an extra firewall can mess up networking too.   I guess we could get the National Guard to man the gates in PebbleCreek.  We might be safer, but even residents would have a hard time getting in.

I was using Outlook Express for my Email in XP, but I can’t find Outlook Express in Vista or Win 7.

   Microsoft decided to change the name of that function in Vista.  It is called Windows Mail, but does essentially the same thing as OE.  There were other things in Vista that have been changed that make it a little inconvenient for XP users for a while.  Example: Add or Remove Programs in the Control Panel changed its name to Programs and Features.  Start button no longer says “Start” on it, but rather is now just a circle with the Microsoft logo on it.  In Windows 7 the Email is handled by an application called Windows Live Mail.  In all but the first editions of this operating system Windows Live Mail is preloaded.  If you have a Windows 7 machine and it’s not there, you can download it for no charge from the Internet.
Speaking of Email, I can’t seem to download attachments in Outlook Express (OE) or Windows Mail.  Also some of my Emails contain little red x’s instead of pictures.
   There is one security setting in OE and WM that prevents attachments from coming in.  There is another that stops imbedded pictures or logos from showing.  Open OE (or Windows Mail in Vista or Windows Live Mail in 7), click on the Tools entry in the menu, click on Options and then click on the Security Tab.  Make sure the checkmarks are removed from the entry that says “”Do not allow attachments to be saved or opened that potentially contain a virus” and from the entry that says “Block images and external content in HTML emails”.  This second one will allow pictures through that used to appear as a small red “x”.

It seems like Vista and Win 7 are forever asking permission to do things.  Is this normal?

   This is something called User Account Control (UAC) and it is ON by default for Windows Vista and 7.  Windows 7 actually has degrees or levels of UAC.  In my opinion this falls under the category of “nagware”.  These warnings are so insidious that after while you will just click to give permission to do things without even reading the warning.  You CAN turn this off (and I would recommend it).  Click Start, Control Panel and double click on User Accounts (Found In classic view – Vista; or Large Icons View – Win 7).  In Vista choose the entry that says Turn User Account Control on or off.  Remove the checkmark and reboot your machine and this “feature” is disabled - YEA!  In Windows 7 lower the level of notification so it doesn’t remind you quite as often.  Moving slider all the way to the bottom turns notification off.
My desktop icons in Vista or Win 7 seem a little larger than they used to be in XP.  What gives?
   Perhaps Vista or Win 7 thinks you might like icons that are a little larger than XP.  It gives you an easy way to change them, however.  Right click on the desktop (without pointing to an icon) and you will get a menu.  Point to the word View and it will give you some choices regarding icon size and icon arrangement.  Classic Icon size is probably what you are used to.

I am using Internet Explorer.  Where did the Menu Bar go?

   Internet Explorer 7, 8 and Internet Explorer 9 have the menu bar turned off by default. (Don’t ask why.) Open IE and point to the top section and right click.  A dropdown menu will appear that has, as its first entry, the words Menu Bar.  Check it and the well-known menu words will appear.  

Are there other Browsers besides Internet Explorer (IE) and are they better?
   Yes, there are others.  It is a judgment call as to whether they are better.  Mozilla Firefox and Google’s Chrome are common alternatives to IE.  They are downloadable from the Internet for free.  AOL and MSN each also have their own browser.  If you think of a browser and just a method to get around the Internet, you realize that they all essentially do the same thing.  Pick one you are comfortable with and stick with it.  Internet Explorer is part of Windows so it is likely the most utilized.  
   Don’t confuse a browser with a search device or search engine.  Google’s main claim to fame is that it is a search engine.  It looks through the millions of websites on the Internet and returns a list of websites that meet your search criteria.  The browser is the mechanism to take you from site to site.  Google has a browser called Chrome.  It must be downloaded to your computer to use.  Google searching is done from the Internet itself.
How can I find out basic information about my computer?
   It is often good to know exactly what version of an operation system you are running or how much RAM you truly have.  If you have a My Computer icon on your desktop, right click it and then left click on the word properties.  Information will be displayed.  You can also open the Control Panel by left clicking Start and then left clicking Control Panel and then double clicking on the System Icon.  If your Control Panel shows in “category view”, you can left click on the words “classic view” in the upper left of the Control Panel Window to change it to the more expanded view.  The System icon is only visible in classic view.  Win 7 requires you go to large icons view.
   You can also easily generate a pie graph that shows your hard drive occupancy.  Right click the start button, left click on Windows Explorer or Explore, then right click on the C: drive and left click on the properties entry of that menu.  This will produce the desired graph.
This represents a sample of questions that are often asked regarding some general computer topics.  It is by no means meant to be all-inclusive.  If there are any errors or oversights in the answers, they were unintentional and I apologize ahead of time.  Also, I have on several cases given MY opinion - which I have labeled as such.  Also I have purposely avoided questions regarding details in Word or Excel.  They are a complete separate matter.
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